C 13
ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL, 

23rd June 2010


PRESENT: Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe (Chair)


Councillors Mrs Allen, Coombs, Feather, M K Swift

7 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 2ND JUNE 2010
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel held on 2nd June 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

8 DELIVERING SAME SEX ACCOMMODATION – UPDATE 

Mr Rob Dearden of the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust, Ms Penny Woodhead, Ms Sue Cannon and Ms Helen Fearnley of Calderdale PCT attended the meeting and provided an update on the delivery of Same Sex Accommodation advising Members that the PCT was committed to delivering privacy and dignity for patients and was fully supportive of the drive to virtually eliminate mixed sex accommodation.   Safe, timely access to high quality care would always be a priority whilst seeking to maintain privacy and dignity.  The Foundation Trust had demonstrated strong evidence to the Department of Health/Strategic Health Authority/PCT and had made a declaration of compliance in virtually eliminating mixed sex accommodation.  
IT WAS AGREED that 

(a)   the update be noted; and 


(b) Mr Rob Dearden be requested to submit an update on Same Sex Accommodation to the Panel meeting in twelve months. 
9 PRESSURE ULCERS 

Mr Rob Dearden, Ms Helen Fearnley of the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust, Ms Penny Woodhead and Ms Sue Cannon of Calderdale PCT attended the meeting and submitted a written report which advised Members that both the Foundation Trust and the PCT were committed to improving the quality of care provided to patients by supporting the quality improvement work that had been commenced as part of the Quality Improvement Strategy and would continually seek improvement in their performance.  A key aspect of this work was to continue the health economy wide partnership approach to pressure ulcer prevention. 

The Key points raised were: 

· Pressure ulcers – 

(i)
prevention 
(ii)
improvement collaborative
(iii)
incidence reporting data 
(iv)
prevalence audits

(v)
research programme 

· Commissioning for Quality and Innovation (CQUINS) 

· High impact actions. 

· Quality Improvements 

· IMPACT Pressure ulcer campaign 

· Patient information leaflet 

Pressure ulcer prevention and management was a key patient safety priority for the health and social community, significant progress had been made in year to ensure the appropriate quality improvement activities were developed and implemented. The work would continue during 2010-11 with monitoring through the clinical quality boards with main providers.  

Members commented on the following issues:

· Members felt that the Local Safeguarding Officer should have some reasonable nursing experience and asked what medical experience this Officer had?  In response, Mr Dearden advised that the Safeguarding Officer was a very experienced senior social worker, who did not necessarily have medical experience and advised that it would be for senior nurses to do investigations and liaise with the Safeguarding Adults Board and other Officers. 

· Concerns were raised that it had taken 6 years to arrive at this point and a 50% reduction in pressure ulcers was not adequate. It was important to put something right that was wrong.  In response, Mr Dearden advised that they were initially seeking a 50% reduction, but pressure ulcers could arrive in many different ways, with a lot of long term conditions increasing the associated risks and it was crucial to recognise, assess patients and put in preventative measures. Sue Cannon emphasised that pressure ulcers were taken very seriously and a key priority was to reduce incidents of pressure ulcers and put in resources and effort to ensure they get this right. 
· Whether the systems incorporated prevention and training? In response, Mr Dearden advised that the systems were about prevention and management and were included in the policy. 
· Former Councillor Peter Coles attended the meeting and addressed the Panel commenting that the report gave prevalence to where ulcers were diagnosed and found, but did not advise where they were treated and cured.  In response, Ms Woodhead advised that a whole system approach of Communication, involved reporting incidents, data quality and learning and development. 
Mr Snee attended the meeting and addressed the Panel
IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) the report be noted; and 

(b) Mr Rob Dearden and Ms Woodhead be requested to submit a progress report to the Panel meeting in six months to include “how many patients were being admitted with pressure ulcers from home or care establishments”, “patterns of readmission of patients having been sent home”, “update on progress of use of body mapping” and an update of the spreadsheet submitted to the June 2010 meeting on the “Analysis of Pressure Ulcers acquired whilst in hospital. The next progress report also to include details of successes achieved in Pressure Ulcer prevention and management”.
10 REAL TIME PATIENT EXPERIENCE MONITORING 
Mr Rob Dearden of the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust submitted a written report which advised Members that Real Time Patient Experience Monitoring would provide a reliable and systematic framework to proactively measure and monitor the patient experience, to enhance the experience and improve the overall quality of care for patients and public and the overall performance of the organisation in relation to statutory surveys. The patient experience was a fundamental element of quality, service development and effective provision of services.  Appended to the report was an overview of the initial results and areas of improvement. 

Mr Snee attended the meeting and addressed the Panel raising a question regarding the Tender Specification referred to in the report and whether the LINk had been included. In response, Mr Rob Dearden advised that the “Picker Institute” were providing software, hardware and statistical knowhow, but the surveys were conducted by volunteers. 

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the report be noted;
(b)  Mr Rob Dearden be requested to submit a progress report on “Real Time Patient Experience Monitoring” to the Panel meeting in six months; and
(c) Mr Rob Dearden, Ms Penny Woodhead, Ms Helen Fearnley and Ms Sue Cannon be thanked for attending and addressing the Panel and for submitting excellent clear and readable reports. 
11 TRANSGENDER TREATMENT – UPDATE  

With reference to Minute Number 89/C100 of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel meeting held on 17th March 2010, the Scrutiny Support Officer submitted, for Members’ consideration, the following letters: 

· Scrutiny Support Officer’s letter to Yorkshire and Humber Strategic Commissioning Team – Services for People with Gender Dysphoria – dated 26th March 2010 

· Yorkshire and Humber Strategic Commissioning Team response letter – Services for People with Gender Dysphoria – dated 29th April 2010 

· Councillor Goldthorpe’s letter to Chair of NHS Calderdale Trust Board – Services for People with Gender Dysphoria – dated 24th March 2010 

· Chair of NHS Calderdale Trust Board response letter – Services for People with Gender Dysphoria – dated 9th June 2010 

· An update from NHS Calderdale – Services for People with Gender Dysphoria – responses to recommendations from June 2008 (update May 2010).  

Mr Rob Webster of Calderdale Primary Care Trust (PCT), Ms Cathy Edwards and Ms Pia Clinton-Tarestad of the Yorkshire and the Humber Specialised Commissioning Group (YHSCG) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel highlighting their commitment to providing as much choice as possible for people with gender dysphoria.   

Members of Trans-Yorkshire, Gender Shift and The LINk attended the meeting together with other service users and raised the following concerns:-

· the level of choice for service users had been reduced as the YHSCG was no longer allowing patients to attend the National Centre of Excellence in Charing Cross. 
· It was felt that as the PCT provided funds for the YHSCG then it should dictate the needs of local patients and ensure that these needs were met. The PCT was the accountable body and were able to override the decisions of the YHSCG.
· Charing Cross Gender Identity Clinic was regarded as undesignated by the SCG, so why were patients still going there for treatment? 

· Concerns were raised that rational and reasonable changes were not happening, previously Charing Cross was considered to be excellent,  services appeared to be taking a step backwards, with bureaucracy taking over patients needs. There did not appear to be direct dialogue with groups to ascertain what they needed and there was a strong voice against Leeds, Sheffield and Nottingham that was not being listened to.   If the SCG at Charing Cross was not meeting quality standards why were the YHSCG not proactively engaging with them to cut to the chase and to see how to remedy the current issues? 

· There are only three surgeons in the country and two would not accept referrals from Leeds or Sheffield.  Some PCT’s say that if there is NHS provision then its services should be used or patients should go private. In response, Cathy Edwards agreed that there was major work for the 10 SCGs to do around access to three surgeons and they needed to look at access for highly specialist surgery.   
Councillors Mrs Jennings, Metcalfe and former Councillor Peter Coles who had served as Members of the Gender Dysphoria Working Party attended the meeting and addressed the Panel raising the following concerns:  

· There had been a quality assurance at Charing Cross Gender Identity Clinic prior to the SCGs being formed, why can that quality assurance not be used to allow patients who wish to, to go to Charing Cross for treatment?  In response, Cathy Edwards advised that when the SCGs were set up in 2007 there were new responsibilities and powers given to them around service designation and they were now required, in line with National Policy, to ensure services provided meet the standard. 

· Councillor Metcalfe gave background to the work carried out by the Gender Dysphoria Working Party highlighting the need to cut through the bureaucracy to give patients choice. 

· Former Councillor Peter Coles advised that it had been 5 years since this issue was introduced and brought to the Panel’s attention, which was 5 years of unnecessary bureaucracy. 
Members commented on the following issues:

· How many Specialised Commissioning Groups (SCGs) were there and do they interact? In response, Cathy Edwards advised that there are 10 SCGs covering the whole of England, with other arrangements in Scotland and Wales, all SCGs work closely together and share information and services, but not all SCGs commission Gender Dysphoria services. 
· why was the Yorkshire and Humber Specialised Commission Group (YHSCG) no longer allowing patients to access the services of the Charing Cross Gender Identity Clinic?  In response, Rob Webster advised that the YHSCG provided a community specialised service on a collaborative structure. Funding was provided by all PCTs with the YHSCG commissioning services on a regional basis.  The YHSCG had consolidated services and brought together three centres in Leeds, Sheffield and Nottingham.
· Members were shocked that patients were still waiting after five years and felt that this might breach their human rights of a patient’s freedom of choice. In response, Rob Webster advised that things were completely different than they were five years ago.  No patients were now waiting five years for treatment.  The PCT had worked closely with Trans-Yorkshire to open shorter pathways to include more choice and aspects of treatment.  There were issues around choice, caught between duties to provide high quality services and quality assurance. Significant improvements had been made. 
· Service users have concerns about receiving Gender Dysphoria treatment in a psychiatric setting, what justification was there for offering treatment in this setting? In response, Rob Webster advised that it was just history that this service had grown up within this setting and this was where it was offered in this region. 
· Members agreed that progress had been made with pathways and accepted the work being done, but were disappointed with the current concerns and issues raised during discussion at the meeting and asked whether it was possible to break through the bureaucracy to make real progress on choice within the next three months. Rob Webster and Cathy Edwards agreed that there were some significant issues raised, some were new and they would take them away to see if there was a way to expedite them, reporting back on progress within three months.  

· Members asked if there was an estimated time frame for designation of these services in the London SCG.  In response, Cathy Edwards agreed to look into this and circulate the information to Members. 


Rob Webster requested that it be placed on record that the PCT and YGHSCG took the matter of Gender Dysphoria Services very seriously.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) Members are strongly concerned about the level of services currently being provided;

(b)  the thanks of this Panel be extended to:

(i)
Former Councillor Peter Coles and Councillors Jennings and Metcalfe for attending the meeting and for their contribution to raising awareness of these issues; 

(ii)
the Calderdale PCT and YHSCG for attended the meeting and answering questions;

(iii)
the Trans-Yorkshire, Gender Shift Organisation and the LINk together with other service users for their valuable input into the discussion;
(c) the Calderdale PCT and YHSCG be requested to look at expediting issues raised at this meeting for both the Gender Identity Services and Specialist Surgical Services and to submit a progress report to the Panel meeting to be held in three months; a
(d) Members acknowledge and welcome improvements made in pathways; and
(e) in the interim, Cathy Edwards, through the Scrutiny Support Officer arrange to circulate any further supporting information received arising from the discussions at the meeting.
12 WORK PLAN
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration. 

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved subject to inclusion of the reports now discussed at the meeting and the following amendments:

(i) The report on “Outcome of Care Quality Commission (CQC) Inspection – Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate due to be submitted on 14th July 2010, be emailed to Members when available and be now submitted to the Panel meeting to be held on 25th August 2010, and
(ii) The report on “Luncheon Clubs “  due to be submitted on 4th August 2010, to now include inviting representatives of the  “Maurice Jagger Centre” to give a presentation”;

(iii) 
the co-ordinator of the “Loved Ones Unite”, an organisation formed to offer support to anyone affected by someone’s drink or drug problem be invited to give a presentation to the Panel meeting to be held on 4th August 2010.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of Meeting held on 2nd June 2010  

Delivering Same Sex Accommodation – Update 

Pressure Ulcers 

Real Time Patient Experience Monitoring 

Transgender Treatment – Update 

Work Plan

